
1

Counselors, Codes and Kings
A Collection of Contributions for 

the Annual NIOS Symposium
2009 September 5



2

Contents
Preface............................................................ 3
India : The Spiritual Upper Planet................................. 4
Spirituality in Today’s Military................................... 8
Parasara and the Modern Lady....................................... 9
Cultures from the Andes and the Vedic Culture: A brief comparison. 11
Dharma-sastras: History, Perspective, Purpose..................... 14
Historically all great human cultures have failed. Should we try 
again to create utopia??.......................................... 17
Religion's Success and Basic Human Needs.......................... 19
Counselors, Codes and Kings and the Catholic Church............... 24
Hamlet and Dharma-sastra.......................................... 27
Renunciation in the Dharma Shastras and Modernity................. 32
Counselors, Codes and Kings-Practical advice from Classical 
Literature on Modern Living....................................... 35



3

Preface
It has been a great delight and torture to edit this little booklet. 
Time has been short and it is a topic off the beaten path. Yet, the 
final articles are delightful. We see scholars of the highest rank. 
We see people from all walks of life. We see wholesome religious 
fundamentalism. We see people. Classical literature is for everyone. 
It is not the exclusive property of scholars, although they have 
great responsibility to conserve, explain and distribute it.

NIOS (North American Institute for Oriental and Classical Studies) 
has met with encouraging success in its short life. Most prominent 
was its three year co-operation with San Marcos University in Lima, 
Peru to produce the Bharatiya Sanskriti – Festival of Classical 
Indian Culture. Along with the University of Mexico, San Marcos is 
the oldest university in the Western world.

Now it is investigating this new project, Counselors, Codes and 
Kings. Can we contribute with practical knowledge from classical 
literature for today’s government leaders? Can we do it in such a 
way that they will take heed of that knowledge?

The following papers were submitted in response to a call for papers 
for the NIOS symposium on Cultivation of the Human Spirit held 
annual in Murfreesboro, Tennessee. Besides these papers there has 
been much interest and discussion of the Symposium with scholars and 
people on several continents. Our own investigation of the classical 
moral codes of India, Dharma-sastras, has advanced. We begin to see 
our own role in this endeavor a little more clearly, yet it is 
obvious that we are a little part in a big machine, functional or 
not, and so we hope that able people will read the following 
contributions and then give us the mercy of their good advice on how 
NIOS should proceed to invest its resources of men, money, 
sincerity.

For more materials and information on NIOS please visit our web-
page: www.bhati.org

Hanumatpresaka Swami
(Huber Hutchin Robinson)
General Secretary, NIOS Advisory Board.
2009 September 2

http://www.bhati.org
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India : The Spiritual Upper Planet
Dr. Dimitri Kitsikis

Bio-data: Professor emeritus of History, University of Ottawa,
Fellow, Royal Society of Canada

When in 1962 I got my Ph.D. from the Paris Sorbonne and after 
eight years started teaching as an Associate and then a Full 
Professor at the University of Ottawa, in the Canadian capital, and 
as a geopolitician I built up my theory of the planets of 
civilization which culminated in 1999 in my being received as a 
fellow in the prestigious Canadian Academy known as the Royal 
Society of Canada, I was regularly accused by my colleagues of being 
an astronomer rather than a historian! 

In fact I reshaped the sky of civilizations. First I dismissed 
the classic division of West and East and I discovered a new planet 
which I called the Intermediate Region. Let me explain my celestial 
map. Eurasia being the center, I found out that since time 
immemorial, it was divided between two planets of civilization, 
China in the East, the Intermediate Region in the West dominated by 
Greek civilization. In the middle, above these two lower planets, at 
their junction, was standing an upper spiritual planet, India, which 
from the heights of the Himalaya mountains and the depths of the 
Gange valley, gave the spirit into the bodies of both civilizations, 
the Greek in the West, the Chinese in the East. For thousand of 
years, this celestial triangle where India at the top dominated the 
two planets below, composed the ecumene. Only in the 15th century 
A.D. from the planet of the Intermediate Region was detached as a 
moon from the earth, what will be known as the West, which 
immediately, as the lowest of all planets ruled by the merchants, 
will expand like a cancer, encompass the whole world, attack and 
destroy the Intermediate Region and China.

Before the appearance of the West, both planets followed the 
spiritual and social principles of India. Society was hierarchically 
organized in four classes in the shape of a human body : At the top 
was the head, i.e. the spititual class of the brahmanas the 
"intelligent" people (in Greece , the sages and the monks, in China 
the literati). Second came the arms i.e. the administrative class of 
the ksatriyas (in Greece, the military-administrators, in China the 
mandarins). Third came the stomach i.e. the producers and the 
distributors of material wealth, the vaisyas (in Greece and China, 
first the peasants, then the traders). Fourth came the feet, i.e. 
the workers, the sudras. Socrates warned against upsetting this 
hierarchy by removing the lower bricks of the building and placing 
them at the top, thus provoking the whole construction to collapse. 
This is exactly what happened 500 years ago with the creation of the 
West from a coup d'Etat when the traders of the Intermediate Region 
in Italy, in order to take power, separated the body from the 
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spirit, their so-called "science" from theology. The traders, in the 
name of "science" took over the leadership of society and 
established instead of quality, the quantitative principle in order 
to make more and more money. They called themselves the West, called 
the remaining still healthy world the East, attacked it, 
impoverished it, encompassed it in their filthy trading hands and 
transformed the whole earth into the West, preparing themselves to 
export this West to the outer space.

The West imposed the myth of quantitave progress and of the 
ascendant direction of history, instead of cyclical history shared 
by the Intermediate Region and the Chinese world alike, under the 
spiritual direction of the Vedas. Thus the sage Hesiodos(Hesiod in 
the westernized mode) in his work Erga kai Hemerai ("Works and 
Days") in the 7th century BC., i.e. well after the vedic scripts, 
repeats more or less in a less detailed form, the cyclical 
descendent four ages of humanity. His maha yuga cycle starts with 
satya yuga which he calls the golden age, his treta yuga is called 
the silver age, his dvapara yuga he calls the bronze age. Finally 
the kali yuga he calls the iron age. He adds an intermediary age 
between the dvapara and the kali, a kind of pause in the decadent 
course of events, which he calls the heroic age and which he takes 
again  from a section of the kali yuga. The hesiodic cycle starts 
all over again from the golden age after the end of the iron age. 
Similarly in China the confucian view of history is cyclical. Each 
dynasty goes from a golden period of tianming ( "mandate of heaven") 
to an iron age of geming (rupture of the mandate of heaven). The 
above borrowing of the ages of humanity is just one of the many 
examples of the undisputable influence of the upper planet of the 
Vedas on the lower planets of the Intermediate Region (Greece) and 
China.

Both Socrates and Confucius consider democracy as the worst of 
all political systems and favor the system of philosopher-king. In 
particular, Socrates through an image, ridicules the so-called 
liberty of the people. He says that in a free democratic society, 
even the animals " are overwhelmed with liberty". That is why it is 
recommended to step aside from the middle of the road when a donkey 
runs down a hill because in his uncontrollable liberty he will 
trample on you. The greatest lie produced in the West is that 
representative democracy was supported by the Greek philosophers 
while everybody should now that this form of government was 
initiated in England in the 13th century AD, as a means to impose 
class rule, in the words of J.-J. Rousseau. Monarchy as explained in 
the Vedas is the best form of government defended by both Socrates 
and Confucius. Inspired by the Vedas, here are the five principles 
of the best model of government which is based on a philosopher-
king, defendend by both Socrates and Confucius : a) The hegemon must 
be overthrown by the people if he stops being good, i.e. following 
the principles of spirituality (the harmony, the tao). b) The 
people's revolt, when  harmony is broken, is the right of the 
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people. c) There is no need of government of the people, by the 
people because the only source of governemen are the people's 
reflection in the mirror, which is the king. d) The king exists only 
in order to serve the people. As a superior man, he has no rights, 
only obligations. Unlike the people who need a piece of sugar to 
perform, like a dog does, the superior (spiritual) man needs no 
material gratification to perform. e) As long as the hegemon is 
"correct" i.e. follows the principle of the brahmanas, he may rule 
as an absolute monarch.

I therefore consider the work of the Bhaktivedanta Institute in 
the present world of paramount importance in order to bring back
humanity to the principles of Godhead, principles that have 
originated from the upper planet, India.

But let us come to the present contribution of spiritual India 
to the world. China has deliberately taken the path of orthodox 
marxism, by imposing since the death of Mao, the views of  Deng Xiao 
ping. Marx had insisted that no country could open the era of 
socialism if it did not go through a period of accumulation of 
capital, i.e. establishing western type capitalism, because 
socialism was also a western system, considered as the overcoming of 
free enterprise. Present day China has stunned the world by building  
american type capitalism under the full control of the communist 
party, awainting the moment when, after its formidable accumulation 
of capital and the domination through it of the entire planet, this 
same party will switch to the socialist system and impose it to the 
whole world. The result will be a planetarian violent confrontation 
between the USA and China for world domination and the burying of 
Chinese spirituality and tradional civilization.

On the other side, the Intermediate Region planet, the unifing 
ecumenical political system of which had survived for 2500 years, 
had collapsed in 1923 with the end of the Ottoman Empire. As I have 
extensively explained in my books, the Ottoman Empire had taken the 
succession of the Empire of the Intermediate Region built by the 
Persians and Alexander the Great which had further been continued by 
the Romans and the Byzantines. After 1923, this planet was divided 
by the West in an infinite number of pawn states, Koweit-like 
nation-states for the benefit of Western materialism and its unity 
was never brought back. China on the contrary, which had nearly 
experienced the same fate than the Intermediate Region after the 
collapse of the Manchu Empire in 1911, was saved from destruction by 
the spirituality (even though of a low level) of a heretical 
marxist, Mao Ze dong.

During the same time, India, between these two planets, tried 
another path with mahatma Gandhi, inspired, even though very 
partially and incompletly, by India's spiritual upper planet. Gandhi 
seemed through non violence to have defeated Western materialism but 
he finally failed and after his assassination in 1948, India plunged 
into permanent divisions and violence. Then, came the real Gandhi 
who decided, contrary to Gandhi who had come back to India from the 



7

West, to save the Indians, to emigrate from India into the heart of 
the material beast in the Babylon of New York, in the year 1965, in 
order to destroy the evil heart of the West  through non violence, 
by converting to spirituality not the inhabitants of India who had 
been the victims of the West, but the real resposible of their 
material downfall, the Westerners themselves. This super Gandhi was 
Prabhupada (1896-1977).

In Calcutta, in 1922, at a time when Gandhi had come back and 
was organizing the Indian population against Western imperialism, 
Prabhupada was requested by his spiritual father Thakura, to do the 
contrary. Instead of preaching to the Indians, he was told to spread 
Vedic knowledge to the Westerners, through their own language, 
English. Later, Prabhupada dedicated his sacred service to Thakura, 
"who initiated the teachings of Lord Caitanya [born in 1486 A.D., in 
Mayapur,India] in the Western World, at McGill University, Canada, 
in 1896, the year of my birth". In 1965, Prabhupada came the United 
States penniless to fulfill the mission of his spiritual master and 
in July of I966 established the International Society for Krishna 
Consciousness. Jesus Christ died in Palestine, Prophet Mohammad in 
Arabia, Gandhi in India. Only Prabhupada stayed and died in the 
mouth of the Beast, the West.

Like Jesus Christ who was misunderstood by his people because 
he refused to struggle for the liberation of his country -Palestine-
from the Roman imperialists, Prabhupada has no state monument in 
India and his disciples, mostly Westerners using English as their 
lingua franca (like most Christians were Greeks using the Greek 
language, not Jews using Hebrew) have been accused of being agents 
of the West and often seen with suspicion in India. The Indian State 
should understand that at a time of planetarian war between two 
formidable materialist powers, the United States on one hand that 
have destroyed and swallowed up the Intermediate Region without 
having adopted the teachings of Plato and China on the other hand 
that has forgotten the teachings of Confucius, spiritual India, 
through the teachings of Prabhupada's Vaishnavism could solve the 
problem of world peace by bringing back to Godhead the whole earth. 
So, in my opinion, it is in the best interest of the Indian State to 
staunchely back Prabhupada's Vaishnavism, not for the sake of an 
illusionary geopolitical expansion (how silly would have looked the 
Kashmir conflict to Prabhupada) but for the establishment of world 
harmony.

On their side, the US Empire could find a way out of their 
spiritual deadlock by following the deliberate choice made in the 
4th century A.D. by the Roman Emperor Constantine the Great, who 
even though was not a Christian, decided in order to win to 
establish the Christian faith in his Empire. In any case, 
materialism has to be defeated in order for the Earth to suvive and 
the way out is either Confucius, Plato, Orthodox Christianity or 
then... Vaishnavism!
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Spirituality in Today’s Military
Ari Sonnenberg

Bio-data: Ari Sonnenberg (Partha-sarathi dasa) recently left the 
US military after fourteen years of service. He was a Master 
Sergeant, decorated combat veteran, who served in Afghanistan, 
Iraq, Bosnia, Kosovo and many more hostile areas of the world.

A good friend just asked me to write about military Chaplains and 
their role in providing spiritual knowledge and guidance in today’s 
USA military. I was in the military for over thirteen years and 
dealt with many Chaplains. A Chaplain is a commissioned officer who 
has a Master of Theology degree. A military Chaplain is by 
regulation supposed to provide basic spiritual knowledge for all 
faiths. 
  Some might ask, “Does he teach Dharma, the practice of religious 
duties?” The answer is no, surely they pray before every function, 
every mission, etc. But they pray for the wrong reasons. They say 
“Oh my Lord, please bless these Soldiers so that they can destroy 
their enemy quickly, or My Lord, please bless these Soldiers, and 
their families, and we ask that if they do not make it back from 
this mission, you allow them to remember their loved ones when 
passing.”  
   In the Bhagavad-Gita, Krsna says: yaà yaà väpi smaran bhävaà 
tyajaty ante kalevaram,taà tam evaiti kaunteya sadä tad-bhäva-
bhävitaù; “Whatever state of being one remembers when he quits his 
body, O son of Kunté, that state he will attain without fail.” (BG-
8.6) It seems that they (not all) are missing the whole point of 
spiritual life. Srila A. C. Bhaktivedanta Swami states within his 
purport to this verse; “A person who at the end of his life quits 
his body thinking of Krishna attains the transcendental nature of 
the Supreme Lord, but it is not true that a person who thinks of 
something other than Krishna attains the same transcendental state. 
This is a point we should note very carefully.” So what are our 
Chaplains truly teaching? 
   I attended a conference while deployed in Iraq as a soldier for 
the US Army. The purpose of the seminar was to clearly define why if 
God is so kind, there so many wars and so much blood shed. I sat in 
this conference with many Chaplains of many faiths. They were senior 
leaders of the military and of the Chaplain Corp. They stated that 
many of them are losing faith in God, due to the war in Iraq. I 
could not believe it. Here were the Chaplains, the religious leaders 
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of the USA military, they are suppose to give spiritual knowledge 
and guidance and they were making this statement. 
    It was my turn to give a presentation and I spoke about being on 
the illusionary mental platform. In the Srimad Bhagavatam (11.7.8) 
Krsna tells Uddhava: 

puàso 'yuktasya nänärtho
bhramaù sa guëa-doña-bhäk

karmäkarma-vikarmeti
guëa-doña-dhiyo bhidä

“One whose consciousness is bewildered by illusion perceives many 
differences in value and meaning among material objects. Thus one 
engages constantly on the platform of material good and evil and is 
bound by such conceptions. Absorbed in material duality, such a 
person contemplates the performance of compulsory duties, 
nonperformance of such duties and performance of forbidden 
activities.” In the purport Srila A. C. Bhaktivedanta Swami 
explains; the word ayuktasya in this verse indicates one who has not 
come to the stage of reality. Such a person, being deprived of 
loving devotional service to the Supreme Lord, attempts to enjoy the 
innumerable forms and flavors of material experience. This temporary 
illusory engagement is not the constitutional function of the 
bewildered living entity, who remains without any awareness of the 
ultimate reality, the Supreme Lord. Thus we are living in a false 
sense of reality.
The Chaplains were dumbfounded. One stood up and said, “You have no 
degree in theology, but what you are saying makes practical sense, 
why is that?”  I simply replied love of God isn’t taught in a 
school, it’s taught through performing devotional service. Thus you 
see the whole perception of who God is, what He does, and how He 
interacts with us, is completely misunderstood by these people. 
Why were they losing faith? It was simply because they were not 

living up to their responsibilities as spiritual leaders. They 
deviated from teaching Dharma and instead were giving others an 
extremely poor understanding of what their relationship is with God, 
and how they can go back to the spiritual world. They should have 
the education and training to properly give others God 
consciousness.

Parasara and the Modern Lady
Marilyn Musterer
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Bio-data: Marilyn Musterer (Uttama dasi) with her husband is one 
of the pioneers of the 1,200 acre Saranagati rural community in 
western Canada and member of the professional, Grhastha Vision 
Team which is pioneering classical family life in the modern 
world.

A Letter to Hanumatpresaka Swami (Professor Huber Robinson)

Our ISKCON family counseling organization, the Grhastha Vision Team 
(GVT) has a website, www.vaisnavafamilyresources.org, which is 
running well.  As a practical example of our work, we saw one young 
women from South America at the ISKCON Festival of Inspiration in 
West Virginia in May. She was speaking to myself and another of our 
GVT ladies, Mantrini dasi.  Mantrini is also from South America and 
is the wife of our ISKCON Governing Body Commissioner, Tamohara 
prabhu. This young woman was describing her brahmacari, celibate 
marriage of 3 years to another ISKCON member who had just left her 
to have an affair with another woman. She was saying that one ISKCON 
Sannyasi (Senior monk) had instructed her to then take to 
Vanaprastha (permanent celibate life, usually starting at 50 years 
of age) at age 25--she was OK with that instruction, but was pretty 
disturbed, having just gotten through her messy separation.

I have no idea what was her interpretation of scripture or of the 
Sannyasi’s words, but there were obviously a few missing links in 
the equation. She appeared to have a conception of a "Vedic formula" 
which just didn't work verbatim. She didn't seem to have the sense 
to know how to adjust for her circumstances. She wasn't really in a 
space to hear yet, still shell shocked.

So, I guess when I hear of trying to apply Parasara dharma shastra I 
get a little scared. I do not know that scripture, and will have to 
take the time to study it. Maybe it’s more suitable than the Manu-
samhita of which I got the impression that Srila Prabhupada (A. C. 
Bhaktivedanta Swami) did not want us to apply. I do have full faith 
in scripture, and I saw how Prabhupada could use the essence of it 
in a setting which had none of the supports of Vedic culture to 
somehow raise us to a platform where we could engage in the more 
practical process of chanting, prayers and hymns, with potency. I 
think if we don't follow scripture with Vijnana, realized knowledge 
- these 'scriptures' will degrade us, not elevate us. The highest 
philosophy when used wrongly can then become the most degrading.

The GVT is progressing nicely. My husband and I carried on to Guyana 
after the Festival Of Inspiration and did two five-day courses, two 
prime-time TV shows (sounds big, but was pretty low key-- although 
they said it would reach 50,000 viewers) and a 3 day mentor course 

http://www.vaisnavafamilyresources.org/
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all in 14 days. The ISKCON devotees were wonderful and the courses 
were badly needed. They don't have the resources that North 
Americans have.

They simultaneously have a wonderful Indian culture which respects 
Sadhus (saintly people) and religion but also have 'perverse 
culture' in the sense that they have male dominance without the 
protection and duty toward women that Sastrically accompanies it. We 
might attribute this to their indentured laborer's legacy. British 
Empire, Hurrah!

There is also the characteristic Kali Age perversion, self-
centeredness, replete with high rates of wife-battering and affairs. 
Some students were illiterate, some Ph.D. candidates, but attendance 
was high and all received the courses with enthusiasm. We got an 
instant invitation back for March to do our courses in Trinidad, 
Surinam and a follow up in Guyana. GVT decided to write a book to 
sequel our courses, so my husband and I each have a chapter to 
write.

I know you are busy in South America and India, but we would love a 
visit to our rural Saranagati community here in Western, Canada. 
Saranagati is progressing nicely. As you know it is over 1,000 acres 
and into the third generation. We are attracting a high caliber of 
souls for membership. That is encouraging for us. And Kirtana and 
Bhajana (religious music festivals) are a huge part of the community 
life, especially with our youth, so daily events are very 
satisfying.

I shall check out your links. Can I access Parasara dharma shastra 
there? Could be helpful for our work too.

Cultures from the Andes and the Vedic Culture: A brief 
comparison
Luis Miranda Blanco.

Bio-data: Professor Luis Miranda Blanco, was born and raised in 
Peru. He lived many years as a monk and teacher in the Catholic 
Mariscal Order. He then moved to secular life and taught for 
many years at the prestigious international Sir Isaac Newton 
School in Lima, Peru. 

When I was in school, back in the 70’s, my favorite teacher was my 
history teacher. He was great. He used to encourage us to do 
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research at the library, consult with scholars, read, etc. He used 
to give us prizes according to the amount of books we could collect. 
He said once, in a very mysterious way to draw our attention. “When 
you find traces of actual tools of work, war, art and worship you’ve 
just found a human culture, but when those things are first-class, 
with gold, jewels, marble, fine stones, etc. you are before a 
wonder, a divine culture. Dear students, I give you the Incas”
Finally, I also became a teacher aslo. I taught Spanish and American 
religion and literature for about twenty years. In the beginning it 
was as a Catholic monk in the French Mariscal order, and then on the 
faculty of the very prestigious Sri Isaac Newton School in Lima. The 
Newton school is part of an international franchise from Great 
Britian.  Now I’m a middle aged Peruvian fellow and took an early 
retirement from secular school-rooms to become a Vaisnava, Bengali 
monk. Recently I have been traveling helping to organize and teach a 
course on Vaisnava literature called Bhakti sastri. 

My tour goes to major, traditional cities in Peru: Arequipa, Cuzco, 
Puno, and to the Bolivian cities, La Paz and Cochabamba. Generally, 
I go there from my base in Chosica, a lovely town where the sun 
always shines, one hour away from Lima, capital of Peru. 
When I’m on tour, my classes are mainly in the afternoon, so I have 
some spare time to prepare classes during the morning. But, very 
early in the morning I perform my religious duties wherever I am. 
When there’s some light I go out for a walk to pray on my rosary. In 
my last trip, just looking for an appropriate atmosphere to pray I 
decided to visit old churches.  I was in Cuzco, the capital of the 
Inca Empire. Near the main square there’s a 400 year old colonial 
church. It rises stories higher than any of the surrounding 
buildings for a particular reason. Its foundation is the walls of 
the Temple of the Sun, the most important Temple when the Inca 
empire was in all of its splendor.

Seeing this I recalled my student years.  All I’ve learnt now, under 
the light of the Vedic wisdom, makes sense. Watching even more, 
while I was traveling, the wonderful landscape of the Andes, the 
amazing old “structures” made me appreciate again the greatness of 
the Andean Cultures. I don’t like the word “ruins”. Sounds like 
naming something dead. These cultures are pretty much alive in their 
people, their rituals, their conception of the universe, despite the 
Spanish conquest.  

As happened in India during the English colonial times, but 
stronger, the Spaniard tried to wipe out these cultures by inserting 
Christian culture and religion. They took advantage of the city 
structures to rebuild things in their own way. They called this 
process “the extirpation of idolatry”. They presented to the world a 
false image of this culture. According to them, Andean culture was 
superstitious, low class and even demoniac. However the truth was 
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that the Spaniard brought diseases like chicken pox and so forth, 
along with poverty, dirtiness and low class behavior. 

You could say that this is my one-sided judgment or bias, but 
researching the three types of chronicles of those time, we can draw 
this conclusion. It might be very romantic and ethno-centric, but 
I’m Peruvian and I can’t help it.

There were Spanish, Half breed and Indigenous writers describing the 
events and all sort of things like social organization, 
administration, religion, literature and so forth. You can have a 
pretty accurate picture. 

One fascinating thing was the indigenous cosmology and religious 
concepts. As in the Vedic culture they believed in heavenly, earthly 
and lower abodes. Janan pacha, kay pacha and ukju pacha. Pacha means 
world, realm or land. As in Vedic culture they even had their own 
Lord Yamaraja, lord of he underworld, Pachacamac. Amazingly, and on 
the contrary to what the Conquistadores told us, they were 
monotheistic. The worship of the Sungod, Inti, was more like the 
official religion and they had many demigods as well. The real God 
was Wiracocha, “the great spirit that comes from the sea”. There are 
many things, but I can only describe a few examples for now, a 
little overview. If you like I can tell you more, write more 
articles.
In the social context, the Incas were very organized. One writer 
includes a civic map wherein the sectors and neighborhoods are 
clearly and practically divided.  We see the Imperial palaces for 
the panacas, the royal families, surrounded by the military 
buildings, neighborhoods for the rich businessmen and merchants, 
housing for the workers and artisans, places for the priests, the 
wilcas and professors, the amautas. The comparison with the Vedic 
social organization, Varna Asrama, is so obvious and natural.

The commoners were organized in ayllus, communitary cells. Commnunal 
organization was prominent. They exchanged products, no money, 
worked for the community areas in shifts and so forth. The Empire 
was so powerful that it included the whole of current Peru, Bolivia 
and Ecuador, and parts of Colombia, Chile and Argentina. You can see 
this power clearly in the old structures that remain.

In America there were three major cultures, the Incas in South 
America, the Mayas in Central America and the Aztecs in North 
America. They had their era of splendor but more than five hundred 
years ago everything collapsed. In this part of the continent the 
Spanish invasion was devastating. Why such a big and advanced 
culture was defeated by a bunch (no more than a hundred) of people 
that very actually trying to find a new route to India and were low 
class soldiers and crooks? History written by the winners is that 
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they were a few, but very well trained people, very courageous and
adventurous, and the Incas were superstitious fellows and freaked-
out when saw white, bearded people riding horses. Supposedly they 
thought that were a wonderful kind of being and when saw fire 
weapons, thought that they had the gift of capturing thunderbolts in 
pipes.  The truth was that the Inca Empire was built on the ashes of 
great Pre-Inca cultures and beneath the exterior advancement there 
was a great discontent. Furthermore, at that time, two brothers of 
the Inca heritage were fighting over the throne. So the Spaniards 
were very clever to take advantage of this. They simply rearranged 
forces and took over. 

Despite the Christian harassment and prohibitions, the common man 
managed to preserve his culture. Spanish put crosses on the top of 
the hills to stop the cult of the Apus, the city protectors, but 
people pretending they were worshiping the cross, in their heart 
continued praying for protection to the hill, the Apu. They put 
images of Virgin Mary everywhere and people kneeled before her but 
still were praying for better harvest to the pachamama, the Mother 
Earth.
Now, I’m about to start another trip to the heart of the Andes. What 
would have happened if the Spaniard never had come here? I wonder, 
but let us not waste time. It’s the iron age, Kali Yuga. It will 
never be again, such great Empires like the Incas or Bharata-varsa. 
Things will be worse. What should we do? Externally there’s not much 
that be can be done, but we can built again in our heart, a great 
culture centered in God, respectful to nature, in peace and 
friendship as the great saints of tradition have always wished. 

Dharma-sastras: History, Perspective, Purpose
Ravi M. Gupta

Bio-data: Dr. Gupta did his undergraduate studies in Boise, 
Idaho and then graduated with his Docorate in Sanskrita and 
Theology from Oxford University. He is currently an Associate 
Professor of Religion at William and Mary College in the USA.

The longest book in the world is the Mahabharata, consisting of 
100,000 verses in Sanskrit. The epic story involves great adventure, 
intrigue, love, and other intense emotions. The main storyline is 
about the many difficult personal and social situations encountered 
by five brothers, the Pandavas, as they struggle against their evil 
cousins for their rightful claim to the throne. The Pandavas are 
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repeatedly helped by Lord Krishna, their constant friend and well-
wisher.

The story of the Mahabharata is one of the most powerful narratives 
in the world, and it has shaped the culture of South Asia over 
millennia. When it was rendered as a television serial in India 
during the late 80’s, the story gripped the country for over two 
years, as it has in countless other performances throughout history.

What makes the Mahabharata so evocative and appealing? The story of 
the Mahabharata has been the subject of continuous scholarly and 
popular debate in India because it addresses one of the fundamental 
questions of the human condition—what is dharma? The Pandavas and 
other persons in the Mahabharata repeatedly face situations where 
dharma is held in the balance, and the right path is very difficult 
to ascertain. According to the Vedas, dharma is one of the most 
elusive yet central pillars of the human experience.

The word ‘dharma’ comes from the verbal root ‘dhr,’ which means ‘to 
support’ or ‘to sustain.’ Dharma is the natural order that sustains 
the world and keeps it running smoothly. The sun rises and sets 
exactly on schedule, the tides move in and out, the squirrels 
collect food in summer and dig for it in the winter, the animals 
mate in season, and the tiger kills only what it needs for food. All 
this works according to dharma, and thus the creation maintains its 
ecological balance. 

Human beings, however, are the wild card. It is well known that we 
have the ability to enhance or destroy this order. We collect more 
than we need out of greed, we spread disease through unnatural and 
unclean habits, and we harm others by losing self-control. In fact, 
we can do all these bad things against dharma because of a great 
virtue we possess, namely the ability for higher moral reasoning. 
Unlike the plants and animals, we can think rationally, develop 
sophisticated plans, and even question the purpose of life. This 
higher ability can be used to benefit ourselves and the world, if it 
is wielded in accordance with dharma.

Thus, it behooves human beings to study the nature of dharma—to ask 
the question, “What is my dharma?” What is the right thing to do in 
this situation? What kind of occupation should I pursue, given my 
psychological nature and social situation? What is the best way for 
society to be organized? What should be done when someone is born, 
married, or deceased? How should punishment be administered and how 
can individuals be reformed? How should I act during times of 
crisis? What should I do when I have conflicting obligations? And 
ultimately, what is the path to liberation from suffering? All these 
are questions that covered under the jurisdiction of dharma.
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So how can the proper social functioning of society be determined? 
Every cultural of the world has provided some system of legal and 
social organization. These systems have usually been tied very 
closely to religion, because thinkers within many traditions have 
recognized that the spiritual and social dimensions of life are 
intimately connected. When we are not appropriately situated in 
social relationships, then it is difficult to be steady in one’s 
spiritual pursuits. And when the social system is not directed 
toward higher spiritual goals, then it becomes merely a system of 
social oppression, where each person tries to manipulate the system 
to their advantage. Without a relationship with God, there is very 
little motivation to maintain dharma.

Of course, one could argue that dharma can be decided by human 
reasoning alone. But history has shown us that social scientists, 
political philosophers and legal scholars have never agreed upon the 
ideal social system, and one could hardly look for consensus in 
society itself. Human reasoning has an important place in the 
determination of dharma, of course, but it must be based on the 
stable foundation of revelation. In the Srimad Bhagavatam, the 
messengers of Yamaraja state unequivocally: veda-pranihito dharmah, 
“dharma is laid down by the Vedas” (6.1.40). Yamaraja is the demigod 
who decides the fate of a person after death, and thus he is known 
as Dharmaraja, or the king of dharma. Yamaraja himself clarifies the 
point further by stating, dharmam tu saksad bhagavat-pranitam, 
“dharma is established directly by the Supreme Lord” (SB 6.3.19). 

The classical scriptures of the world provide systems of revelation 
that are relevant to their particular time, place, and audience. In 
India, an entire body of literature called the dharma-sastra
expounds upon the performance of dharma, using revealed scriptures 
such as the Vedas, Mahabharata, and Puranas as its basis. Most of 
the dharma-sastras are named after the sage or demigod who 
delineated the system, such as Manu, Yajnavalkya, Narada, and 
Parasara. The dharma-sastras are vast and quite technical, and each 
one has its special areas of strength. The Parasara Dharma-sastra, 
in particular, was composed especially for the current Iron Age, 
called Kali-yuga, and thus many pieces of advice are quite relevant 
for our times. Still, each generation needs to study scriptural 
wisdom afresh, so that they may glean what is most relevant for them 
and apply it in their own times. Thus NIOS has taken up the very 
important project of studying the Parasara Dharma-sastra and 
investigating its application for our society. We feel this will be 
a significant contribution to the ongoing pursuit of dharma for the 
betterment of human society.

We end with a famous verse from the Mahabharata, spoken by King 
Yudhisthira, who was the eldest of the Pandavas and the son of 
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Yamaraja himself. This verse was a favorite of His Divine Grace A.C. 
Bhaktivedanta Swami Prabhupada:

tarko 'pratisthah srutayo vibhinna
nasav rsir yasya matam na bhinnam
dharmasya tattvam nihitam guhayam
mahajano yena gatah sa panthah

“Reasoning is inconclusive, the scriptures are manifold, and every 
philosopher disagrees with others. Indeed, the truth about dharma 
seems to be hidden in a cave! Thus, the (clearest) path is that 
which is walked by the great souls (mahajanas).”

Historically all great human cultures have failed. Should we try 
again to create utopia??
Tessi Hernandes

Bio-Data: Born and raised in Mexico, Tessie Hernandez has worked 
as an educator and reader of philosophy for many years.

I do not think so. It would be better to consider the chance to 
attain a better world, by changing ourselves.
This is only a general overview of the world situation through all 
historical eras and of some specific influential countries just to 
show us why these human cultures have failed.
Prehistoric men did not have a religion. They lived an unrestricted 
animal life. They only ate, slept, mated and defended themselves.
Chinese people adhered to Buddhism, they believed only in Nirvana 
(extinction) that means, when someone passed away, that was his end, 
there was nothing else ahead. They adopted the communist system but 
nowadays, they are more oriented to capitalism.
Greece and Rome were polytheist nations. They had many Gods but they 
didn’t think that Gods came from heaven. They said they were only 
immortal men. Politically, they only believed in expansionism. A lot 
of philosophers started to search for the “being”, unfortunately, 
their philosophy resulted only in mental speculation.
During the Middle Age, monarchies ruled many countries, they adopted 
feudalism as economic system and social problems arose with it. 
Catholicism was their major religion but it turned to fanaticism and 
“Saint Inquisition” killed a lot of innocent people.
The Renaissance brought political, social, economical and cultural 

opening. People felt an extreme love for the material life, beauty 
and nature, but they focused on sense gratification forgetting all 
about God.
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In the Baroque period, Catholicism expanded a lot, a lot of churches 
and cathedrals were built in this period all around the world, but 
religion used the art as their main weapon, intending to increase 
faith in people, trying to attract, impress, move and touch their 
heart, but all this in a very luxurious atmosphere, not for the love 
of God but to control them.
Enlightenment Age was characterized by plurality and tolerance. 
Orthodox, catholic, protestant and natural religion followers lived 
together, but deism, atheism and satanism aroused. Scientific 
advances became predominant in all areas and money began to be 
statistical significant.
Industrial revolution started mass production, money started to 
rival religion, actually, money was more important than religion, 
nihilism began, all what people wanted was to accumulate money but 
without God and religion. Even education got separation from 
religion.
As a consequence of this lack of religion, World Wars appeared, 
every country wanted to be the richest and greed took them to fight 
all against all to conquer countries and richness.
When armed World Wars finished, another kind of war started, the 

so-called “Cold-War”, capitalist versus socialist countries and what 
about God during this age? No God at all, presidents were searching 
only political and economic power.
As we can see, all ages have been controlled by lust, anger and 
greed.
Among all nations, only India stands out from the countries because 
of its good sense, people have never forgotten that God exists and 
that everything belongs to him.
The Bhagavad-Gita, a very important Indian book, states in Chapter 
16, “There are three gates leading to this hell--lust, anger and 
greed. Every sane man should give these up, for they lead to the 
degradation of the soul”. 
Another influential Indian book, The Srimad Bhagavatam, in Srila 
Prabhupada’s commentaries to the First Canto, Tenth Chapter, 
mentions:

“Unless one is pious and recognized by the Lord, he cannot make 
others happy who are under his care. There is full cooperation 
between man and God and man and nature, and this conscious 
cooperation between man and God and man and nature, can bring about 
happiness, peace and prosperity in the world. The attitude of 
exploiting one another, the custom of the day, will only bring 
misery”.
We shouldn’t try again to create Utopia, we should instead improve 
our world, using the material resources available, teaching religion 
and ethical values to people, educating children and re-educating 
adults. We have to take advantage of our human body to attain it.
We should base our teachings in books like the abovementioned or 
ethical codes as Manu Code or more recently, Sri Parasara Smrti, or 
any of Srila Prabhupada’s books, all of them based on Vedas, the 
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most authoritative books all around the world and which gives us 
certain rules to be better human beings.
So, let’s work for it, no matter what kind of body we have, or what 
kind of job we perform, what kind of ideas or what kind of religion 
we hold, we have to change. Maybe we can’t change this world 
completely, but we have to put our own little sand grain to do it, 
as Mahatma Gandhi said, “if you want to change the world, change 
yourself”, thus, if we are decided to change, we can make it and as 
a result, world will change.

Religion's Success and Basic Human Needs
(A Summary Extract of a Lecture Delivered before the Learned and Gentle members of 
NIOS, 2009 August 28, Murfreesboro, Tennessee.)
Dr. Harold Resnick

Bio-data: Dr. Resnick received his PhD in Sanskrit and Indian 
Studies from Harvard University. He has been visiting scholar at
UCLA, taught at the Graduate Theological Union in Berkeley, 
California and University of Florida. He is currently writing
the Mahabharata as a three volume historical novel and continues 
to be an extremely sought-after lecturer and writer.

HISTORY
Last year we taught World Religions at the University of Florida. We 
actually taught it as the History of Religion and one concept that 
was repeated often was the economy of religion. By economy we mean 
exchange of value. This is true in politics. It is true in marriage 
and we can also see that it is true in religion. It simply means 
that one group of people are getting or not getting what they 
expected out of any specific relationship.

We want to discuss historical challenges that face a transcendental 
movement because of its participation in the material world.

India has always been a wonderful place to look at this because of 
the climate, water supply, natural resources there has always been a 
large population there. It has a long history of political freedom 
compared to other parts of the world. Someone could go into the town 
square and start denouncing the government without repercussions. It 
has had a history of very intelligent people who have been 
interested in religion. So, India is a wonderful place to look at 
these historical trends.
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We want to look at how religion satisfies basic human needs, and to 
the extent that a religion satisfies these needs it flourishes.

Of course we are not saying that religion is completely market 
driven but it is a fact that religions face these economic
considerations.

Specifically we want to look at the example of Buddhism, and again, 
Buddhism in India.

BUDDHISM
About 2,500 years ago there was a general movement in India called 
by historians the Sramana movement. Frankly speaking this developed 
because Hinduism had become an unresponsive monopoly. It is as if 
you were the only person who sold screw drivers for a radius of 70 
miles and no one had any others source for them but you. You could 
begin to charge outrageous prices for them and not be concerned 
about the quality of the product. So this had happened in India and 
many people began to opt out of the system.

First a rigid caste system had developed. This created a problem 
because some people might have felt that they had a genuine 
religious calling to practice advanced forms of religious endeavor 
and furthermore to enlighten others. However, if you had the wrong 
last name, belonged to the wrong Gotra, you couldn't do it. We were 
confronted with a situation with lots of capable people but no 
outlet. Second Vedic sacrifices had become basically a sanctified 
meat industry. Examples of prominent Vedic personalities condemning 
animal slaughter are Jayadeva in his Dasa-avatar Stotra, 
Pracinibharishat in the Srimad Bhagavatam.

Evidence of the size of this movement is there in the Srota sutras, 
Smarta texts. These are works written by the priests of this time. 
They were so threatened by the desertion of their clientele that you 
find such threats that if you don't eat meat at a sacrifice you'll 
go to hell. 

Of course this was the time of the birth of the Buddhist movement. 
Yet it was not only the Buddhists. The Jains, which are now only a 
very small population, were competing with Buddhists for about 1,000 
years as a mass popular movement.  There was a cultural revolt going 
on.
The revolutionaries generally fell into one of two categories:
1. Those who opted for internal reformation of Hinduism (and 
eventually were successfully) and,
2. Those whom chose to bailout. The Buddhists and Jains were in this 
category.
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The category one revolutionaries wrote the Upanisads, retooled, 
reformed and won. In the second category, Buddhism was a budget, no 
frills, dharma. It rejected the Vedas, God, priests and a caste 
system. Many groups reject even the soul.

However, there is no evidence that the original Buddha ever rejected 
the soul. Thus we see one phenomenon, even present today, that the 
followers become heavier than founder. For example, Sankara-acharya 
is described as being a closet Vaisnava, mono-theist, whereas his 
followers are intense monists. At the end, in his Maha-mudgdhara 
Stotra, he directly expresses mono-theistic principles: Bhaja 
goivnda, bhaja govinda.

HISTORY OF BUDDHA
Is the history of Buddha we have a reality of myth?  I mean, it's 
hard to imagine that even a reasonably intelligent person could grew 
up and not know that people grew old, got sick and died. That sounds 
a little extreme. More likely he lived a pampered life where he was 
not confronted with the reality of these things. 

a) When he realized the power of these things he became convinced he 
had to stop them.

Actually the first serious biography of Buddha was 500 years after 
he lived, far worse than Christianity.

b) The he tried several things and finally sat down under the Boddhi 
tree and got it.

c) Again, it’s amazing, that what he got was supposed to be 
something that not even the gods had been able to figure out before: 
First, material life involves suffering. Second, we are suffering 
because we are selfish, we can stop suffering if we stop being 
selfish, and right action etc makes not selfish.

d) Then he wanted to enlighten others. His first sermon was in 
Benares in a deer park.  There it is described that he met some of 
his old meditation buddies and they greeted him as equals, but he 
responded in a rather unhumble, not even nice way, commenting that 
they didn't know who he was and so forth. Eventually he converted 
them. The second sermon officially known as the Sermon on the Non-
existence of the Self. It's available on the internet. Just Google 
"buddha second sermon". It is very short, just a few paragraphs.
Yet, he never says there is no self. The land, body, mind are not 
the self, but he never says there is no self. Still some followers 
present that Buddha teaches that there is no self.
Very early there were 18 different schools of Buddhism. From the 
earliest records some of them said that of course there is a self: 
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Hey come on guys!  Who gets the Karma.  Some were against animal 
slaughter.

ECONOMY OF RELIGION
Buddhism was promoting it’s market value with the idea that we 
Buddhists have ethics. The priests have rituals, Upanisadic
speculation, but they have forgotten to be just good people.   

Buy us were better.

We can see this contrast to with what the Buddhists were offering 
even the current Mahabharata. That it was present in the original 
Mahabharata I doubt. In the current version, passed down to us by 
priests, we find the consultation to the Kings, nobles, that you can 
rape, murder, steal and usurp property but if you just give 
donations to Brahmanas and die in battle you'll go to heaven.

The Jains and Buddhists were decrying this foolery and stressing 
that we are offering you satisfying moral and ethical standards.

However, this immediately implies the existence of an individual who 
has moral responsibility. If there is no self, who gets the Karma?
Honestly speaking if there is any goal that comes in second place 
behind Nirvana to the majority of Buddhists it is to get good Karma 
and good birth, for not only myself, but also there ancestors. Thus 
we see monks who only engage in worshipping their ancestors.

MARKET ECONOMY
As humans we have basic needs.  If religion doesn't satisfy them it 
will go out of business. It doesn't matter whether you are a doctor, 
bubble-gum manufacturer or a religion.

Look at Buddhism in India over its first 1,000 years. Buddhism 
starts as this lean, mean machine, no nonsense, no rituals, no 
caste, no Vedas.  Something like Nirvana for dummys,  Four Noble 
Truths, simple and clear.  Community living, no priests, clean, 
available for everyone.  No god, no soul. It was not even an 
ontology or metaphysic. It was actually no more than a mystical 
psychology. The start was so simple and thus appealing to 
intellectuals. It's not surprising that they founded the first 
university. Yet, 1,000 years later, before the invasion of the 
Muslims, main stream scholars agree that it had practically speaking 
merged back into Vedic culture. It became indistinguishable.
So much so, that as Buddha became recognized as an Avatar of Visnu, 
many Buddhist temples became Visnu temples.

WHAT HAPPEND?
When a missile goes up, if it doesn't get free from the earth’s 
gravity it slowly changes its trajectory and comes back down. The 
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same thing happened to the pure, simple Buddhist movement in India 
because it didn't satisfy some simple basic human needs.

Let us take for example a simple Indian village 1,500 years ago. Of 
course this is the pre-industrial world, one-hundred times less 
people, beautiful forests, natural resources, plenty of land, far 
the most civilized country. Human and animal rights attested by 
third party historians as the most elevated in the world. It was a 
simple, natural, intuitive life.

We have a Buddhist family whose neighbors are Hindus. The neighbor's 
parents or grand-parents pass away and it's explained that they have 
gone to nice place where the rest of the family later can join them.

Ours, Buddhist, where do we go?  Well, in the first place we don't 
even exist.  There is no Grandma.

"But Johnny's Grandma went to heaven?"

People are being confronted with a religion which is counter-
intuitive.  They will not be satisfied.  They want to hear that God 
loves them.  They have gone to a nice place.
So people vote with their feet. They were abandoning Buddhism and it 
was collapsing quickly.

Besides these ontological problems the effort at eliminating the 
caste system was also unnatural. Buddha was a Ksatriya, prince, so 
he talked with kings. Asoka and other Kings got into it and built 
monasteries, spread the ideas, protected the monks. So naturally a 
great respect for Kings developed.   Then of course the monks became 
the gurus, priests and Brahmins. In short Buddhism implemented a 
caste system.

It was only very shortly before the demigods returned.  People need 
some way of connecting with the great cosmic forces.

-

We can say that there is no self, but people still ask, "After death 
where do we go? Who gets the Karma?" Not surprisingly then, one of 
the most popular Buddhist literatures is the Jataka Stories. These 
describe how Siddhartha became Buddha because of his past life 
activities. Oxford University has a text, A Short Introduction to 
Buddhism. It says that a belief in continuous personal existence is 
a minimum belief in Buddhism.

In this history line, the Mahayana Buddhist movement developed. It 
preached compassion, mercy and return to the world of Samsara to 
help others, not Nirvana. Actually 85% of living Buddhists are 
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Mahayana. Frankly, they taught that the early followers of Buddha 
were fools.   Buddha only taught them simple truths which later had 
to be developed.

REALITY
Most people are attached to their body.  They don't see it as a bag 
of blood, stool and bones and the self within as a luminous being.
They may go to the temple, love God, but most people have bodily 
attachments. They care about the world, even though they go to their 
church each Sunday. Yet they are sometimes confronted with rituals 
and doctrine opposed to daily reality. So we need to offer them 
rituals, Dharma-satras, ontology that caters to their real needs.

The negative side of this is that a spiritual movement then just 
becomes a pious religion, not purely spiritual. The challenge then 
is to understand the 2009 market forces, emotional and psychological 
needs. It is an effort that will extend after we are gone, into 
future generations. Of course God will himself act. Ultimately these 
are His movements, but we also have to be intelligent, not 
spiritually incestuous. We have to look at other spiritual 
movements. To compete in a friendly way we have to offer a one-stop 
shop movement that will satisfy the needs of those who have been 
developing their spiritual acumen from previous lives as well as the 
newcomers who have basic human, bodily needs from their religion. We 
have to be sure that we have real active concern for others outside 
of our religion and not just lip service. There has to be a degree 
of personal freedom but there also has to be a real institutional 
hierarchy that can order our efforts and our spiritual focus, 
voluntarily, gratefully accepted. We must push for personal 
development but also be intelligent to understand religion as a 
cultural force that needs to satisfy basic human aspirations.

Counselors, Codes and Kings and the Catholic Church
R. J. Dray, M.D.

Bio-data: Dr. Dray graduated from University of Vermont and is 
active physician practicing in Murfreesboro, Tennessee with 
Middle Tennessee Urology group.

Counselors are those who advise.  In the Catholic Church we believe 
that “counsel is a gift of the Holy Spirit. This gift enables one to 
decide by a sort of supernatural intuition what is to be done in a 
particular case. It is different from prudence in that the decision 



25

is made promptly and without reflection.  Just think of the comfort 
and confidence such decision making ability would bring to our daily 
lives, and how valuable the help such counsel would bring to those 
who would seek your advice. Such gifts are most clearly seen in the 
person of Jesus Christ, who bestows the fullness of the Spirit on 
his followers.

Other Gifts of the Holy Spirit include: wisdom, understanding, 
fortitude, knowledge, piety and fear of the Lord.  The gifts are not 
intended only for the individual who possesses them, but for the 
good of the entire community of humanity.

Codes:  Code suggests a system of principles or rules. In the 
Catholic Church tradition one would consider:

 What we believe - The Apostles Creed (Attachment 1)
 What we do - The Ten Commandments (Attachment 2)
 What we pray - The Lord’s Prayer (Attachment 3)

Kings: Throughout Old Testament History the Israel was led first by 
along line of Judges and later by Kings, the most famous monarchy 
being that of King David. “And when your time comes and you rest 
with your ancestors, I will raise up your heir after you… and I will 
make his royal throne firm forever.”  2 Samuel 7:12-13.   This 
covenant promise to David we believe is fulfilled in the person of 
Jesus Christ.

In Church history the most famous, or infamous, court setting 
occurred with Jesus before Pilate. This trial ended with Jesus 
sentenced to crucifixion.  As he hung on the cross, placed over his 
head was the written charge against him.  “This is Jesus, The King 
of Jews.”

Three days after his crucifixion and death the resurrection of Jesus 
Christ is described. “And behold, there was a great earthquake, for 
an angel of the Lord descended from heaven… approached, rolled the 
stone and sat on it.  His appearance was like lightning and his 
clothing was white as snow.  This angel spoke, ”Do not be afraid, I 
know that you are seeking Jesus the crucified.  He is not here, for 
he has been raised just as he said. He has been raised from the 
dead.”

Before his ascension into heaven Jesus’ final recorded words, spoken 
on a mountain in Galilee to his disciples:  “All power in heaven and 
on earth has been given to me. Go therefore and make disciples of 
all nations, baptizing them in the name of the Father, and the son, 
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and of the Holy Spirit, teaching them all that I have commanded you.  
And behold, I am with you always, until the end of the age.”

No such events or claims or promises have ever been made by any 
other King. Revelations:19:16  “King of Kings and Lord of Lords.”

ATTACHMENTS

Attachment 1.
The Apostles Creed 
We believe in one God, the Father Almighty, maker of heaven and 
earth, and of all things visible and invisible. And in one Lord 
Jesus Christ, the only begotten Son of God, and born of the Father 
before all ages. God of God light of light, true God of true God. 
Begotten not made, consubstantial to the Father, by whom all things 
were made. Who for us men and for our salvation came down from 
heaven. And was incarnate of the Holy Ghost and of the Virgin Mary 
and was made man; was crucified also for us under Pontius Pilate, 
suffered and was buried; and the third day rose again according to 
the Scriptures. And ascended into heaven, sits at the right hand of 
the Father, and shall come again with glory to judge the living and 
the dead, of whose Kingdom there shall be no end. And in the Holy 
Ghost, the Lord and Giver of life, who proceeds from the Father, who 
together with the Father and the Son is to be adored and glorified, 
who spoke by the Prophets. And one holy, catholic, and apostolic 
Church. We confess one baptism for the remission of sins. And we 
look for the resurrection of the dead and the life of the world to 
come. Amen."

Attachment 2.
The Ten Commandments
I am the Lord your God; you shall not have strange gods before me. 
You shall not take the name of the Lord your God in vain.
Remember to keep holy the Lord's day.
Honor your father and your mother.
You shall not kill.
You shall not commit adultery.
You shall not steal.
You shall not bear false witness against your neighbor.
You shall not covet your neighbor's wife.
You shall not covet you neighbor's goods.

Attachment 3.
The Lord’s Prayer

Our Father,
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who art in heaven, 
hallowed be thy name; 

thy kingdom come; 
thy will be done on earth as it is in heaven. 

Give us this day our daily bread; 
and forgive us our trespasses 

as we forgive those who trespass against us; 
and lead us not into temptation, 

but deliver us from evil.

Hamlet and Dharma-sastra
Hanumatpresaka Swami

Bio-data: Hanumatpresaka Swami (Professor Huber Hutchin 
Robinson) graduated with first place honors in Psychology from 
the University of California. Later he headed East and finally 
became a Sannyasin, monk, in the Bengali Vaisnava tradition. 
Currently he is visiting professor with IECOO, Ricardo Palma 
University, Lima, Peru.

The content of the Dharma sastras is not something alien to our 
Western traditions. Permisibility  of suicide, expiation for a 
better life after death, remarriage, these are all things that are 
dealt with in great intensity and central focus in such a central 
Western classic as Hamlet.

Suicide
1. Hamlet: O that this too, too solid flesh would melt, thaw, and 
resolve itself into a dew!
Or that the Everlasting had not fix'd His canon 'gainst self-
slaughter!
O God! O God! How weary, stale, flat, and unprofitable seem to me 
all the uses of this world!
Time is out of joint.  O cursed spite that ever I was born to set it 
right!

Hamlet Act I, Scenes 2 & 3

2. A churchyard.
[Enter two Clowns, with spades, &c.]
1st Clown: Is she (Ofelia) to be buried in Christian burial when she 
wilfully
seeks her own salvation (committed suicide by drowning)?
2nd Clown: I tell thee she is; and therefore make her grave 
straight: the
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crowner hath sat on her (the ecclesiastical court has judged her), 
and finds it Christian burial.

Hamlet Act V, Scene I

Better Destination after Death
King (Prince Hamlet’s Uncle who secretly murdered Hamlet’s father
contemplates his situation in a solitary place): O, my offence is 
rank, it smells to heaven;
It hath the primal eldest curse upon't,  --A brother's murder!

Pray can I not, 
Though inclination be as sharp as will:
My stronger guilt defeats my strong intent.

But what if this cursed hand were thicker than itself with brother's 
blood, 
--Is there not rain enough in the sweet heavens to wash it white as 
snow?

Where to serves mercy but to confront the visage of offence?
And what's in prayer but this twofold force: 
To be forestalled ere we come to fall, Or pardoned being down?

[By prayer we can become free from sinful reaction.]

King: Then I'll look up. My fault is past.
But, O, I am still possessed of those effects for which I did the 
murder, 
My crown, mine own ambition, and my queen.
May one be pardoned and retain the offence?
Help, angels! Make assay: Bow, stubborn knees, all may be well.

[Enter Hamlet.]
Now might I do it pat, now he is praying;

And so he goes to heaven?!?
And so am I reveng'd.--that would be scann'd:

A villain kills my father; and for that,
I, his sole son, do this same villain send to heaven.
O, this is hire and salary, not revenge.
He took my father grossly, full of bread;
With all his crimes broad blown, as flush as May;
And how his audit stands, who knows save heaven?
But in our circumstance and course of thought,
'Tis heavy with him: and am I, then, reveng'd,
To take him in the purging of his soul,
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When he is fit and season'd for his passage?

No.

Up, sword, and know thou a more horrid hent:
When he is drunk asleep; or in his rage;
Or in the incestuous pleasure of his bed;
At gaming, swearing; or about some act
That has no relish of salvation in't;--
Then trip him, that his heels may kick at heaven;
And that his soul may be as damn'd and black
As hell, whereto it goes. 

My mother stays:
This physic but prolongs thy sickly days.
[Exits Hamlet]

[The King rises to leave.]
King:  My words fly up,
my thoughts remain below.
Words without thoughts
To heaven never to heaven go.

Hamlet - Act III, Scene 5

Expiation was clearly necessary for the Royal order indulging in the 
sensual pleasures available to their station and further entangled 
in the reactions of killing enemies in combat or punishing 
criminals. Yet, Hamlet’s father was poisoned so he went to the after 
world “With all his crimes broad blown, as flush as May”.  His Uncle 
was engaged in prayer to the Supreme Divinity, so he appeared to 
Hamlet to be expiated for even the primal eldest sin, fratricide, 
yet we see that the King reveals that it is not so simple. He was 
not purified of the reaction.

Suicide, expiation, let us look at remarriage and then make a little 
conclusion for this short consideration of Hamlet and the Dharma-
sastras.

Hamlet is poised to kill his uncle for murdering his father, but he 
is also headed to chastise his mother in very strong terms for her
prompt re-marriage to that same uncle. To investigate the guilt of 
his Uncle he has a drama presented which re-enacts the murder. There 
is also something for his mother in the drama as well:

[Enter in the Play a King and a Queen.]
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Player King: [For twelve years we have been married]

P. Queen: So many journeys may the sun and moon
Make us again count ere love be done!
But, woe is me, you are so sick of late,
So far from cheer and from your former state.

P. King. Faith, I must leave thee, love, and shortly too;
My operant powers their functions leave to do:
And thou shalt live in this fair world behind,
Honour'd, belov'd, and haply one as kind
For husband shalt thou,--

P. Queen.
O, confound the rest!
Such love must needs be treason in my breast:
In second husband let me be accurst!
None wed the second but who kill'd the first.

Hamlet:
[Aside.] Wormwood, wormwood!

P. Queen.
The instances that second marriage move
Are base respects of thrift, but none of love.
A second time I kill my husband dead
When second husband kisses me in bed.

P. King.
I do believe you think what now you speak;
But what we do determine oft we break.
Purpose is but the slave to memory;
Of violent birth, but poor validity:
Which now, like fruit unripe, sticks on the tree;
But fall unshaken when they mellow be.
…
So think thou wilt no second husband wed;
But die thy thoughts when thy first lord is dead?

P. Queen.
Nor earth to me give food, nor heaven light!
Sport and repose lock from me day and night!
To desperation turn my trust and hope!
An anchor’s cheer in prison be my scope!
Each opposite that blanks the face of joy
Meet what I would have well, and it destroy!
Both here and hence pursue me lasting strife,
If, once a widow, ever I be wife!
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Ham.
If she should break it now! [To Ophelia.]

P. King.
‘Tis deeply sworn. Sweet, leave me here awhile;
My spirits grow dull, and fain I would beguile
The tedious day with sleep.
[Sleeps.]

P. Queen.
Sleep rock thy brain,
And never come mischance between us twain!

[Exit.]

Ham.
[To his Mother, the real Queen] Madam, how like you this play?

Queen.
The lady protests too much, methinks.

Hamlet Act II, Scene 3

Me thinks the lady doth protest too much. Krsna criticizes Arjuna’s 
motivated interpretation of Dharma in the Bhagavad-gita also, no?

In his A Brief History of Dharma-sastra, S. C. Banerji, notes that 
remarriage is generally condemned by the Sastra, but Parasara-
samhita (IV.26) allows remarriage of a woman when her husband is 
missing, dead, has taken to monastic retirement, is impotent. Yet, 
we note that he says that this should be after six years of wait.

Hamlet 
(Meets his friend Horatio)
…But what is your affair in Elsinore?
We'll teach you to drink deep ere you depart.

Horatio
My lord, I came to see your father's funeral.

Ham.
I prithee do not mock me, fellow-student.
I think it was to see my mother's wedding.

Hor.
Indeed, my lord, it follow'd hard upon.

Ham.
Thrift, thrift, Horatio! The funeral bak'd meats
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Did coldly furnish forth the marriage tables.
Hamlet – Act I, Scene 2

Conclusion
Even Colonel Sanders might balk at catering a funeral feast and then 
moving the leftovers across the hall to cater the widows wedding 
feast. Though much has changed in America and India still the same 
things that exercise the Dharma-sastras of Parasara and Manu were 
very salient topics in classical Western culture. Even as a child I 
remember seeing my grandmother’s sister come to visit us all dressed 
in black. I asked why she was doing that. My mother replied that she 
was a widow. Have we come into a better situation where certain 
social standards are no longer useful in steadying us in this life 
so we can prepare for an eternal life?

Is to be scanned.

It seems that ethics and morality cannot be separated from an 
ontology, cosmology, and it seems that we have much to learn from 
classical culture East and West how to apply these things in the 
modern world.

Renunciation in the Dharma Shastras and Modernity
Yadunandan Swami

Bio-Data: Yadunandana Swami is principal for the Bhaktivedanta 
College, Belgium. The college offers a fully accredited Bachelor 
and Master’s Degree program authorized by Wales-Lampeter 
University, U.K. He is presently pursuing his studies for 
Master’s degree in theology.

The Dharma-shastras are a genre of literature within the Vedas 
concerned
with socio-religious ethical behaviour. Specific duties and rules 
are
prescribed in the Dharma-shastras for particular social groups. The 
main
purposes of such duties are to provide gradual spiritual elevation 
of the
individual and social order within the community.
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Different rules, for example, are prescribed for the family man and 
for the
renouncer. Householders are bound to contribute in developing family 
and
society, whereas renouncers (sannyasis) are traditionally considered
socially dead.

Presently, I am conducting a social research on the practice of 
sannyasa
within the International Society for Krishna Consciousness (ISKCON). 
One of
the purposes of this research is to examine to what extent the rules 
for
renouncers prescribed in the classical and medieval dharma-shastras
are
followed by renouncers of a modern spiritual community, which is 
based on
classical and medieval traditions.

It is inevitable that with the passing of time the practical 
application of
dharmic rules and principles change. A pertinent question to 
consider in
this research is, what are the factors that have contributed to how 
the
practices of ISKCON's Sannyasis have been shaped?

Although my research is still a 'work in progress', the following 
factors
are emerging:

1. Srila Prabhupada, the founder of ISKCON, initiated men in the 
ancient
practices of sannyasa with the purpose of engaging them in leading 
ISKCON's
spiritual missionary work. Prabhupada requested his sannyasi
disciples to
follow the principles of renunciation prescribed in the dharma-
shastras such
as celibacy and simple living, and to dedicate their lives to preach 
the
teachings of Sri Caitanya Mahaprabhu (1486-1534), the original 
founder of
his spiritual line. The practical application of such principles and 
rules,
nevertheless, varied considerably in comparison with their 
application
during the classical and medieval times. This is mainly due to the 
extremely
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different predominant culture of modernized societies. In classical 
India,
for example, women would seldom intermingle with men. On the other 
hand, in
Western modern society gender intermingling is a common practice.

2. The number of ISKCON Sannyasis who gave up their vows is 
considerable.
Since the beginning of ISKCON in 1966 nearly 200 men were initiated 
as
sannyasi monks. Nearly 40% of them gave up their vows. It is telling 
that
most of the men who gave up their vows were Westerners, whereas 
their Indian
colleagues gave up their vows only in exceptional cases.

3. Considering the grade of atrition in its sannyasa ashrama, ISKCON 
created
a Ministry of Sannyasa services in 1988 to deal with affairs related 
to
renouncers and to diminish and prevent the percentage of Sannyasis 
who
abandon their vows.

4. As ISKCON is a young modern organization, it has not yet 
developed a
modern dharma-shastra for its renouncers. Scholars have observed 
that the
practices of sannyasa in medieval times have gradually become more
domesticized. Medieval spiritual communities wrote their own 
medieval
dharma-shastras adapted to the need of the time.

In summary, in this brief reflection, I have considered the 
unavoidable need
of adapting the dharma-shastras to the socio-cultural milieu wherein 
the
socio-religious practice is applied. The practice of sannyasa in 
ISKCON is a
good example of such phenomenon.
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Counselors, Codes and Kings-Practical advice from Classical 
Literature on Modern Living
Jim Lauria Jr.

Bio-data: Jim is Presbyterian Pastor in Fayetteville, Tennessee

We live in a time of complexities, in a time where things around us 
are changing--our footing is not sure as we once perceived it to be. 
Companies close, money shrinks, our health declines, our families 
scatter, our children don't take advice. To whom do we go to for 
counsel? The next question is where do we find sound advice? Who is 
able to offer us any suggestions?

Codes are written to keep good people honest. That is until the 
codes become so burdensome that they cause people to revolt.

Kings, like Solomon, are given to mete out wisdom and justice. That 
is until kings like George III or George VI cause the people to 
yearn for freedom.

In our day and age, in this dispensation, in this Yuga where does 
one find real practical advice for real time living? We who are 
theistic have one answer and that is God. We who are monothiestic 
will be able to narrow the Name down a little further--to Yahweh, 
Allah, Jagannatha, or God and Father of Lord Jesus.

Shvethavahana found counsel from his chariot driver, Moses received 
the Ten Commandments on Mt. Sinai, the Pharisee Nicodemus sought out 
the Lord Jesus one night.

The poet wrote--Be good to your servant, that I may live and obey 
your word. Open my eyes to see the wonderful truths in your 
instructions.

The prophet wrote--For a child is born to us, a son is given to us. 
The government will rest on his shoulders. And he will be called: 
Wonderful Counselor, Mighty God, Everlasting Father, Prince of 
Peace. His government and its peace will never end. He will rule 
with fairness and justice from the throne of his ancestor David for 
all eternity.

The apostle wrote--If you need wisdom, ask our generous God, and he 
will give it to you. He will not rebuke you for asking.

The devotee said--“I won’t believe it unless I see the nail wounds 
in his hands, put my fingers into them, and place my hand into the 
wound in his side.”
The Lord Jesus replied-- “You believe because you have seen me. 
Blessed are those who believe without seeing me.”
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Arjuna said: My dear Kåñëa, O infallible one, my illusion is now 
gone. I have regained my memory by Your mercy. I am now firm and 
free from doubt and am prepared to act according to Your 
instructions.

"Many people are looking for an ear that will listen. They do not find it among Christians, because 
these Christians are talking where they should be listening." Bonhoeffer 


